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ASAB Spring Conference: Notes for Conference Organisers
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Introduction
ASAB organises a Spring Student Conference every year. The conference is held over three days (usually from Wednesday to Friday) in late March/early April. The first day is a postgraduate workshop, which alternates from being a general training day or a themed workshop. A general two-day conference follows, that specifically welcomes papers from research students. The conference is a lot of fun, the students enjoy it and get a lot out of it, and it is relatively simple to organise. This booklet outlines what makes up a student conference, and hopefully will give you an idea of what is required and how to go about organising it. 

If you have any questions about anything in this document, don’t hesitate to contact the ASAB Meetings Secretary. Their current contact details can be found at https://www.asab.org/society-information
Overview: The Basics
Conference Format

· ASAB Spring Conferences have a one-day post-graduate training workshop prior to a two-day conference aimed at post-graduate students.

· The Postgraduate Workshop alternates between being a generic training day and a themed workshop (an example programme can be found in Appendix 1).

· The conference itself invites talks from postgraduate students, although other early career researchers can also take part. Priority should be given to student speakers.
· Depending on the lengths of talks (left to the discretion of the organisers), you will need 20-25 spoken papers (there are no parallel sessions).
· Two plenary speakers can be invited. Please check the costs for your plenary speakers with the Treasurer before inviting them, and ensure that the list has been seen and approved in advance by ASAB Council. Council expects that organisers ensure a breadth of representation in its plenary speakers across all its meetings. 
· In addition to talks, there should be space for posters. These tend to stay up for the whole conference, and be near to where tea and coffees are served.

· The conference also has a social event (or two), which can take any form – recent events have included a pub quiz, banquet, party or ceilidh.
· Prizes should be offered for the best ASAB student talk ands posters. These prizes are usually offered by publishers (e.g. Royal Society) in return for waiving exhibitor’s fees (see below).
ASAB Meeting Requirements
· ASAB Council needs a meeting room for the evening between the postgraduate workshop and the start of the main conference. A room for 15 people around a table, with facilities for remote/online meeting is required from (typically) around 6pm for up to 4 hours (please arrange with the Secretary). This can be at a hotel or Halls of Residence, or other university rooms (whichever is most convenient/cheapest). Please organise food and refreshments for Council, since it can be hard to find food after the meeting. Costs of the meeting will be covered by ASAB - please contact the Meetings Secretary if you have any queries.
· There may be other ASAB meetings that need to be accommodated during the conference, for example, other committees. Please email the Meetings Secretary in advance to find out whether other meeting rooms are required. 

· The Christopher Barnard Award for Outstanding Research by a Young Researcher (CBA) is also awarded at the meeting. The prize is presented by the President, and the winner gives an additional plenary talk about their work at the conference. The CBA is decided at the Winter Council Meeting prior to the Spring Meeting, and the Meetings Secretary can provide you with the details for inclusion in your programme. 

Logistics
Lecture Theatre and Room Bookings

· Room booking needs to be explored before making an application to hold the conference to Council. This will give an idea of the costs of the conference and the possible dates on which it can be held.

· Provisional booking should be made as soon as possible - at some universities lecture theatres can be booked up two to three years in advance.

· Rooms at your department or university are often provided for free which can help keep the registration costs down. 

· The lecture theatre should seat up to at least 150 delegates.
· Another space is required for coffee/tea and posters, and should be within easy reach of the lecture theatre. 
· Promotional stands and publisher displays (see below) should also be given space around the area for coffee and posters.
Accommodation

· For university accommodation (which is usually a good cheap option for this conference), provisional bookings should be made as far in advance as possible and in consultation with the Meetings Secretary. 

· Establish when the room booking must be finally confirmed - this may determine your registration deadline. 

· A list of hotels to suit the range of conference budgets may also be required, and recommendations and booking information can be made available through a conference website (see below). 

· For student conferences, the registration fee is usually all-inclusive and could include cheap student accommodation as part of the package.
Food

· Coffee and tea must be available in the vicinity of the lecture theatre, and fast punctual service is essential. 

· If possible, keep the arrangement flexible so that a greater or lesser number can be accommodated if necessary and at relatively short notice. 

· It is probably best to provide lunch unless there really are an adequate number of reasonable cafes/bars within easy walking distance of the conference venue. Again, a cheap option can be included in the registration fee.
· It is traditional to have a meal and/or party during the conference, and other activities have also been laid on, e.g. bird watching.

AV
· Please make it clear to speakers well in advance, what system and software version you will be using to run PowerPoint presentations. You should also be explicit about how speakers should bring their talks and when they will be uploaded.

· The most problems occur with video files – please be explicit about what formats are acceptable, and preferably invite speakers with videos to check their presentation the day before their scheduled talk.
· Ensure that someone who is familiar with the system is on hand throughout the meeting.
Online Access 

· ASAB strives to increase accessibility to Animal Behaviour research for all. One way to ensure this is to make material from meetings available online. This can help reduce the carbon footprint of delegates, improve access for those with caring responsibilities or other jobs, and make available material to those unable to travel. To this end, ASAB supports organisers deciding to provide online access to ASAB meetings. 
· One cost of making material available online is that delegates may be less likely to attend in person which reduces collegiality and opportunities to network. These benefits may be especially important for student/ECR members that the Spring meeting focusses on. 
· The organisers face a balance to strike between encouraging people to attend in person and making the material easily accessible remotely. ASAB does not stipulate exactly how this balance is achieved, preferring to leave it to the discretion of organisers. In previous meetings, talks have been broadcast live (perhaps via Youtube or similar) and posters made available as pdfs on the meeting website, but live interaction with online participants has not been facilitated. This ensures that all material is available (for free), but also provides an incentive to people to attend the meeting in person in order to interact with others. This is likely to be an issue to discuss with the Meetings Secretary early in the planning stages. 
· ASAB will not pay for broadcast costs at the Spring Meeting. 

Registration

· For this conference, we ask that organisers try and keep the price as low as possible – this is a conference for students!

· Registration fees often include lunches, tea/coffee breaks, poster reception, party/evening meal
· You will need to draw up a registration system, which usually takes the form of an electronic booking and payment system, which is combined with abstract submission (see below).
· Members need confirmation of their registration. The simplest way of doing this is via email. 

· Be available in the period immediately around the registration deadline to answer last minute queries and respond to the inevitable late booking requests!
· A registration desk should be open when delegates first arrive, on the first morning of the conference and during subsequent coffee and/or lunch breaks. 

· Please provide membership forms (which can be downloaded from our website) at the registration desk or in conference packs. 
· Put up plenty of big signs to help people find their way around.

Promotional Stands and Publisher Displays

· Publishers often like to have a book or journal display at ASAB conferences and may approach you directly about this. 

· ASAB charges for publishers to have a stand for the duration of the conference, typically around £500. However, rather than charging publishers a flat fee, it is often better to persuade them to provide a wine reception, prize, or similar in exchange for their display. 

· Elsevier, the publisher of Animal Behaviour, is welcome to have a display for free. Some companies may want to promote their products to academics, such as software for measuring behaviour. Again, you should charge around £500 per stand.

Scientific Programme
Plenary speakers

· The conference will be judged by its academic standards. However, the overall coherence of the programme and the standard of presentation are as important as the individual academic content. The mere inclusion of 'big names' is not a guarantee of success. 

· One or two plenary speakers can be invited for each day. ASAB will cover reasonable expenses for the plenaries including travel and accommodation. Please discuss this with the Meetings Secretary before confirming reimbursements. A usual total spend would be around £2000 so you will need to balance costs for e.g. UK vs. EU speakers. 

· ASAB strives to ensure a breadth of representation in its plenary speakers across all its meetings and we expect organisers to take this into consideration in their invitations to plenaries. Please ensure that the list of invited plenary speakers has been seen and approved in advance by ASAB Council via the Meetings Secretary. 
Talks and Posters
· The exact format of abstract submissions is up to the organisers, however, they are often now part of the registration system. 
· It is important that the abstract submission form should includes a tick box asking if the study in the paper/poster conforms to the ASAB Ethical Guidelines. Appendix 2 contains a basic form.

· Ensure that the abstract deadline is advertised on your website and in the ASAB Newsletter – contact the Communications Officer for copy deadlines.
· Please ensure that speakers are informed well in advance of the length of their talks, and the acceptable formats for their files (see ‘AV’).
· Also, please provide clear information about the size of the poster boards as early as possible too.
Chairpersons

· The conference organiser is responsible for choosing people to chair the meeting. 

· It is traditional to invite the ASAB President to chair one session. 
Abstract booklet

· Please provide an abstract booklet for talks and posters.
· The booklet should be available for download prior to the meeting, and could also be included in conference packs. 
Prizes

· Prizes are often sponsored by publishers, and in recent years have been supported by publishers who are advertising at the meeting. Alternatively, contact the Meetings Secretary to discuss arranging cash prizes. There are usually the best student presentation and poster (runner-up prizes can also be awarded – it’s entirely up to you).
· A student is defined as someone who has not yet had his or her PhD viva. Undergraduates and Masters students are of course eligible.

· Remind students about the prize when you promote the conference.
· Please appoint a judging committee of relatively senior ASAB members for each (at least one member of Council should be included).

· Prizes are awarded at the end of the conference.

· The names and abstracts of the winners should be sent to the Communications Officer at the end of the conference.

Ethical Matters
· ASAB expects that the papers presented at its conferences will adhere to the ASAB/ABS Guidelines for the ethical treatment of nonhuman animals in behavioural research and teaching (downloadable from the ASAB website and printed annually in the January issue of Animal Behaviour).

· Authors of talks and posters are required to declare this on the Abstract Submission form.

· Organizers should familiarize themselves with the Guidelines and screen submitted abstracts for potential ethical issues.  

· If the content of an abstract raises concerns (i.e. where is it possible/likely that the work does not meet the ASAB/ABS Guidelines for the ethical treatment of nonhuman animals in behavioural research and teaching) a copy of the Abstract form should be forwarded to the Ethical Committee Secretary (current contact details on: https://www.asab.org/society-information) who may then seek further clarification from the author and advise the organizer. See Appendix 3 for further details.
Advertising your Conference
· Approval of your conference proposal will be at least 18 months before your conference. This leaves plenty of time to advertise your conference, but you can start right away!

· Please provide the Communications Officer (current contact details on: https://www.asab.org/society-information) with details of your conference (dates, venue, theme, organisers, contacts) as soon as possible for the ASAB Conference website and newsletters to the membership. 

· ASAB conferences have their own website on their host university pages, which can be updated as soon as new information becomes available. Websites include information about the registration, the programme, contacts and travel and accommodation details. Please make sure that this is linked from the ASAB website. 

· You are welcome to use the ASAB Conferences Twitter account to promote the meeting via social media. Please contact the Meetings Secretary for details of this.
· The names of the invited speakers and titles of their talks will increase people’s interest of participating in the conference. Please invite your plenary speakers as early as possible, and update your web pages as you get more information. Please make sure that you have had your plenary speakers approved by Council before they are invited.

· When the time comes, send your call for abstracts to the Communications Officer in order that it is emailed to our members (please contact the Communications Officer to establish the deadline for this). Ensure that your registration and abstract submission forms are available on your website well in advance of the submission deadline.

· Please advertise your conference as widely and as far contacting colleagues in different institutions.
Finances
ASAB Conference Grants 
· ASAB Conference Grants provide financial support for ASAB Members to attend the Spring Conference, funding travel and accommodation, support for childcare and support to increase accessibility in circumstances where additional attendance costs are anticipated. 

· See our website: https://www.asab.org/grants-and-awards 

· If you have any queries, please contact the Secretary of the Grants Committee (current contact details on: https://www.asab.org/society-information). 

Finance

· ASAB conference fees are at the discretion of the conference organisers, although we tend to offer reduced rates for students and also to ASAB members. 

· If necessary, and after discussion with the Meetings Secretary, ASAB may provide a float to cover minor expenses while you are setting up before the income from the registration fees arrive. This is a loan, and must be returned at the end of the conference.

· ASAB is not permitted to receive any income from a conference. The aim of the conference is therefore to break even.

· ASAB cannot subsidise any social events. The cost of any parties must be borne by those attending the meeting unless you can persuade your Department, University or Civic Authority to dip into its hospitality fund (some are surprisingly willing to do this). 

· Keep all invoices and receipts (these must be passed on to the Treasurer at the end of the meeting). 

· You may be able to obtain sponsorship to offset some of the costs of holding the meeting, but there is no obligation to obtain sponsorship. Sponsors may include other academic societies, software companies, or publishers. Information about recent sponsors may be obtained from previous organisers.
· At the end of your conference, tidy up the financial business as quickly as possible and write a note of thanks to your speakers. 

One more thing…
View from the Conference

· The conference organiser is responsible for finding a student or post-doc to write a ‘View from the Conference’. They should not be from the host institution.
· This should give a feel for the conference, and highlight interesting talks, fun events, who won the prizes, etc. 
· Please make sure that the names and email addresses of the students/post-docs who agree to this are sent to the Communications Officer.

· The View (and any incriminating photos) should be sent to the Communications Officer within 3 weeks of the conference.
First steps…
· As soon as Council confirms the conference, book the lecture theatre(s) and accommodation, and begin to think about the programme, particularly inviting plenary speakers. This should ideally be about a year beforehand.

· Discuss expenses, particularly for invited speakers, with the Meetings Secretary well in advance of any outlay.

· Send a brief note about the conference to the Communications Officer as soon as Council approves your conference, containing all the information about the conference (see section on advertising above). Council consider this to be essential. 

· Set up a website (even if it is just a holding page initially) with details of the conference, and ensure that this has a link from the ASAB website. Keep revising and expanding the website as the conference approaches. 
Contact details

Queries and communication

· The ASAB Meetings Secretary current contact details on: https://www.asab.org/society-information) will be your first point of contact for any questions about the meeting. They will usually have experience of other meetings so contacting them early in the process to brainstorm ideas or talk through logistical issues is highly recommended. 

· Council likes to be kept up to date with the conference plans and to be reassured that everything is going to schedule. The Meetings Secretary will liaise with you regularly to ensure that the plans are progressing smoothly and offer advice and help as needed. Please be prepared to meet with them regularly. 
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Appendix 1: Example programmes for a generic Spring (Bangor 2023) meeting organised by Richard Holland and team

Tuesday 28th March 2023 - Workshop
9:30-10:00 Registration and Coffee, PJ Hall

10:00-11:00 Employability outside academia, MALT* - see bottom of page for more info

11:00-11:30 Coffee & Tea, PJ Hall

11:30-12:30 Panel discussion

12:30-13:30 Lunch, PJ Hall

13:30-14:30: Employability in academia, MALT* - see bottom of page for more info

14:30-15:30 Panel discussion

15:30-16:00 Coffee & Tea, PJ Hall

16:00-17:00 Publishing workshop by Shalene Singh-Shepherd of Royal Society Publishing, MALT*

18:00 Onwards, wine reception and poster session sponsored by the Royal Society.

Wednesday 29th March 2023
09:30-10:30 Plenary 1: Ines Fürtbauer, MALT*

10:30-11:00 Coffee & Tea, PJ Hall

11:00-12:45 Contributed talk session 1, MALT* - see program for more details

12:45-13:45 Lunch & Posters, PJ Hall

13:45-15:30 Contributed talk session 2, MALT* - see program for more details

15:30-16:00 Coffee & Tea, PJ Hall

16:00-17:00 Flash talks, MALT* - see program for more details

18:30-00:00  Conference Party

Thursday 30th March 2023
09:30-10:30  Plenary 2: Stephen Montgomery, MALT*

10:30-11:00 Coffee & Tea, PJ Hall

11:00-12:45 Contributed talk session 4, MALT* - see program for more details

12:45-13:45 Lunch & Posters, PJ Hall

13:45-15:30 Contributed talk session 5, MALT* - see program for more details

15:30-16:00 Coffee & Tea, PJ Hall

16:00-17:00 Plenary 3: David Fisher, MALT*

17:00 Prize-giving and closing words, MALT*

17:15 Conference closes

Appendix 2: Standard Abstract form for ASAB conferences

ASAB (SPRING/SUMMER/WINTER) CONFERENCE (DATE)

            Title of meeting

      ABSTRACT

If you wish to submit an abstract for this meeting, please email AND send a signed hard copy of the form below no later than date to: Organiser and address;  Email: abc@xyz.ac.uk. There will be space for a limited number of posters.  If you wish to present a poster rather than a talk, please indicate this at the bottom of the form.  Instructions for preparing posters will be sent to you.  Presentations at ASAB meetings are assumed to comply with the Society’s standards of scientific integrity (www.asab.org) and are subject to ethical scrutiny in the same way as papers published in Animal Behaviour; all work presented should therefore conform to ASAB/ABS’s Guidelines for the ethical treatment of nonhuman animals in behavioural research and teaching.  This should be confirmed by signing the Ethical Statement below.  Please complete the form in 12pt Times New Roman font.

	Title:



	Authors:



	Academic address: 

Email address:

	Abstract:




	Poster or talk?                                                         



	Ethical statement:

I confirm that the work described above has been carried out in accordance with ASAB/ABS’s Guidelines for the ethical treatment of nonhuman animals in behavioural research and teaching.
Name:                                Signature:                          Date:


Appendix 3: Protocol for Ethical Consideration of ASAB Conference Submissions
In order to maintain the high ethical standards of the society, conference organisers should ensure that all contributors to their conference have conformed to the ASAB/ABS Guidelines for the ethical treatment of nonhuman animals in behavioural research and teaching.

1. All contributors must make a declaration to this effect to the conference organiser in advance of the meeting. Please ensure that all contributors realise that submissions are only provisionally accepted until their abstract has been approved.

2. If any oral or poster paper poses ethical problems (broadly where you suspect that the costs to the animal subjects may not be justified by the value of the research), the abstract and any other relevant information may be sent to the Ethical Committee by the conference organiser for review. Authors may also contact the Ethical Committee Secretary directly for advice (current contact details on: https://www.asab.org/society-information).
3. Members of the Ethical Committee will carry out a review and correspond with authors to gain additional information as necessary. Confidentiality will be maintained throughout and all correspondence will be copied to the conference organiser. Author’s names will be deleted from any records kept.

4. a) Where there appears to be no serious ethical concerns, the Ethical Committee Secretary will send a report to the conference organiser, together with advice on any information that should be included in a poster or spoken paper where necessary. This may be forwarded to the author(s) by the conference organiser if the paper is accepted. 

b) Where there are ethical problems the Ethical Committee Secretary will produce a report and recommendation on behalf of the Committee. Acceptance will be decided by agreement between the conference organiser and Ethical Committee Secretary on behalf of Council.

5. Decisions should be communicated to authors by the conference organiser and will be reported to Council by the Ethical Committee Secretary. 

ASAB Ethical Committee Secretary
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